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30 November, 2003

citation

Every so often it is the privilege of the Committee to pay tribute to someone who has made a special, lasting and memorable contribution to the Mazda MX-5 Club of Victoria. Today is one of those occasions.

The conferring of Life Membership of this Club is not something which is done lightly. It has been awarded to only seven people in our 13-year history.

Our Constitution requires that it be awarded only in recognition of “exceptional service to the Club spanning at least three years or having an effect that will (or has) benefitted the Club for three years”. It also requires a unanimous vote of the Committee in favour before it can be conferred.

The Committee believes that, apart from one or two exceptions, there are no current members who have, for such a long period, contributed as much to the growth of the Club as Bill and Coral Campbell.

The Campbells made an impact on the Club from the time they joined. In their first year as members, they took out the 1998-99 “Outstanding Contribution” award, having been to almost every event -- including the 1999 NatMeet in Queensland. They then leapt straight in as members of the planning committee for NatMeet 2000 in Victoria, for which they drove from Torquay to Blackburn at least once a month and undertook numerous excursions as part of NatMeet’s planning. They contributed not only time but enthusiasm to a long and often trying process.

Undaunted, the next move for Coral and Bill was to join the Club Committee. The miles continued as they travelled to Melbourne for more monthly meetings, in addition to attending almost every Club event, arranging events, and holding down demanding Committee roles respectively as Secretary and Membership Secretary.

Bill became Club President in 2001, and is now in his third term. There is no doubt that under Bill and Coral’s influence the Club has grown to its strongest position ever. The membership renewal rate, and the growing number of members who get to every event the Club holds, are two strong indicators of the Club's health. Under their stewardship, the members are obviously getting what they want.

But it’s not just about miles travelled. Bill and Coral have left no stone unturned in their involvement with and service to the Club. Anything that they have been asked to do, as well as a great deal that no-one asks them to do, they do without any hesitation. They do nothing for selfish reasons, even helping to organise events that they can't take part in, or dropping out of over-subscribed events so that other club members can have a go. And the fact that they regularly top the points for Club awards but refuse to accept them because it's their "duty" to be there says a great deal about their character.

It's their choice to live in Torquay, but the very fact they have to drive for an hour and half just to get to the start of events, let alone take part in them and drive home again, is an example of their dedication to the Club’s success.

They are intrinsically involved with all aspects of the Club's activities ... social (planning and very active participation), financial, communication with members, sponsors and Mazda, membership, merchandise, NatMeet, joint Victorian-SA club weekends and, while not active competitors, they give equally strong support to the Club’s motor sport activities.

All this is part of the territory of being a Committee member, and particularly a president, but the Committee believes that Bill and Coral both fulfil their roles above and beyond the call of any expected level of "duty". They are the face and character of the Club today, providing outstanding leadership in every respect.

Of course, Bill and Coral can't claim all of the responsibility for the Club's health. Their fellow Committee members and other participating Club members all play a great part, but it is the 'captain of the ship' – and in this case his ‘first mate’ -- who set the course of success or otherwise.

There is no doubt that the Campbells' service has been exceptional, at the highest level, and for more than three years. The effort they have contributed has set a standard that, if future Presidents and Committees live up to it, will keep the Club alive and well for many years.

